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Planning Commission Regular Meeting
City Council Chambers, 2660 Civic Center Drive
Draft Minutes — Wednesday, October 3, 2018 — 6:30 p.m.

Call to Order
Chair Murphy called to order the regular meeting of the Planning Commission meeting at

approximately 6:30 p.m. and reviewed the role and purpose of the Planning Commission.

Roll Call
At the request of Chair Murphy, City Planner Thomas Paschke called the Roll.

Members Present: Chair Robert Murphy; Vice Chair James Bull; and Commissioners,
James Daire, Julie Kimble, Wayne Groff, and Peter Sparby

Members Absent: Commissioner Chuck Gitzen

Staff Present: City Planner Thomas Paschke, Senior Planner Bryan Lloyd, and
Community Development Director Kari Collins

Approve Agenda

MOTION

Member Bull moved, seconded by Member Groff, to approve the agenda as
presented.

Ayes: 6

Nays: 0

Motion carried.

Review of Minutes

a. September 5, 2018 Planning Commission Regular Meeting
Member Kimble stated on line 368, “Member Kimble thought there was a State
Statute regarding this and should be included”. She thought it should be considered
but not that the State Statue should be included in the language.
Member Daire stated on Line 322, flushed out should be changed to fleshed out.

Member Groff noted he sent some corrections to City Planner Paschke early in the
day.

Member Sparby noted there were a lot of grammatical errors in the minutes which
were minor. He thought the jest of what was being discussed was captured.
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S.

6.

Member Daire stated there are a couple of typos on lines 466 and 475, referring to
Table 119 and should be 1019 in both places.

MOTION
Member Kimble moved, seconded by Member Daire, to approve the September
5, 2018 meeting minutes as amended.

Ayes: 6
Nays: 0
Motion carried.

Communications and Recognitions:

a. From the Public: Public comment pertaining to general land use issues not on this

agenda, including the 2040 Comprehensive Plan Update.

None.

. From the Commission or Staff: Information about assorted business not already on

this agenda, including a brief update on the 2040 Comprehensive Plan Update
process.

Senior Planner Bryan Lloyd updated the Commission on the scheduling of the
remaining Comprehensive Plan meetings for 2018.

Chair Murphy stated with the dates of November 5 for the City Council meeting and
November 7 for the Planning Commission meeting, the Commission is always
challenged to get the draft of the City Council minutes. Short of watching the
meeting or being there how can the Commission capture what went on at the meeting.

Mr. Lloyd thought staff can be ready to provide working notes from that meeting,
particularly the more substantive comments that might come out of it so that can be
part of the Planning Commission’s discussion. Staff could email that to the
Commission between the meetings. He was not sure staff could get the minutes to the
Commission before the Planning Commission meeting, but staff can give an update
about the City Council’s feedback.

Chair Murphy asked if the City Council meeting minutes could be made available
faster than normal that would be appreciated.

Continued Business

CONTINUATION - Request by The Community Development Department to
Consider Zoning Code Text Amendments To §1001.10 Definitions and Table
1005-1, Table 1005-5, Table 1006-1, And Table 1019-1 Pertaining to Breweries,
Taprooms, Tasting Rooms, Brewpubs and Distilleries (PROJ17-Amdt35)



89

90

91

92

93

94

95

96

97

98

99
100
101
102
103
104
105
106
107
108
109
110
111
112
113
114
115
116
117
118
119
120
121
122
123
124
125
126
127
128
129
130
131
132
133
134
135

Regular Planning Commission Meeting
Minutes — Wednesday, October 3, 2018
Page 3

MOTION
Member Bull moved to remove this item from the table.

Chair Murphy indicated he was not going to recognize the motion; the Commission
was just going to remove the item from the table because this was a different
meeting.

Chair Murphy opened the public hearing for PROJ17-Amdt35 at approximately 6:45
p.m. and reported on the purpose and process of a public hearing. He advised this
item will be before the City Council at an October 22, 2018 meeting

City Planner Paschke summarized the request as detailed in the staff report dated
October 3, 2018. He reported this item has to deal with text amendments to the City
definition section, §1001.10 Definitions and Table 1005-1, Table 1005-5, Table
1006-1, And Table 1019-1 Pertaining to Breweries, Taprooms, Tasting Rooms,
Brewpubs and Distilleries.

Member Daire asked for a point of information, how many gallons are in a brewery
barrel.

Mr. Paschke believed it was not quite 16 gallons for a full barrel.

Member Bull asked if Chair Murphy wanted to entertain changes at this time or
during the Commission discussion.

Chair Murphy asked if staff involvement would be needed, his preference would be
to have changes made during Commission discussion.

Mr. Paschke did not know why the Commission could not ask staff questions during
Commission discussion. He indicated he was amenable to however the Commission
wanted to move forward.

Chair Murphy asked to hold changes until Commission discussion.

Public Comment

No one came forward to speak for or against this request.
Chair Murphy closed the public hearing at approximately 6:49 p.m.

Commission Deliberation

Member Bull stated on line 7, where it refers to cider and meads, that doesn’t fit the
description of beverages made from malt by fermentation. He noted a mead is a
wine. He noted a tap room can be associated with either a brewery or a micro-
brewery but in the Tap Room definition it talks about beverages that are made on the
premises of a brewery when it can actually be made on the premises of a micro-
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brewery as well. Staff is using a generic brewer but a very definitive brewery in its
own definition. He thought that could get confusing.

Chair Murphy stated in the interest of having something the Commission can discuss
and amend, could he suggest alternate wording for line 7.

Member Bull suggested striking cider and meads on line 7.

Chair Murphy stated there is the permitted malt in the definition, so it sounds
consistent to delete them.

Mr. Paschke stated he was fine with that at this point but would lean on Mr. Lloyd to
offer some suggested response to that as it relates to fermentation process.

Member Sparby thought on that point the City could adjust the language to state “beer
or other beverages made from malt by fermentation or cider and meads”.

Mr. Lloyd thought that was the intent, unless it was the intent by the Commission to
not allow for meads and ciders, but it seemed to be consistent with conversations that
happened at past Commission meetings. Moving cider and meads before beer allows
other beverages made from malt by fermentation be more directly connected to beer
than appearing to be connected to the others.

Member Bull thought that was fine.

Chair Murphy stated line 7 should read “barrels annually of cider, meads, beer, or
other beverages made from malt by fermentation”.

Member Sparby wondered if similar language should be added the brewery because
he thought the big distinction between brewery and micro-brewery is the number of
barrels being produced. He thought this should cover all of the craft beverages.

Member Bull agreed. He stated on line 14 and 16 in the taproom definition he saw
the generic use of brewery.

Mr. Paschke asked if the Commission would like micro-brewery and brewery called
out.

Member Bull thought “micro” could be put in parenthesis next to breweries so either
one is applicable.

Chair Murphy stated the intent is to have language that is inclusive of micro-brewery
and brewery.

Member Bull stated that was correct. He stated at the end of line 16, it notes
“adjacent taproom”, adjacent taprooms don’t produce product, it is produced by the
brewery or micro-brewery. He was confused by that wording. It may be served at
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the adjacent taproom, but it is not produced. He stated on line 26 the first word is
“wine” and he did not think breweries produced spirts of wine.

Chair Murphy asked if Member Bull was suggesting striking “wine”.
Member Bull indicated that was correct.
Member Kimble asked if there was another section that talks about wineries.

Mr. Paschke stated there was not. He stated there was discussion about that and
realistically he did not think there would ever be a vineyard in Roseville or a place
that would produce it. He thought if someone would come forward and want to
produce it, the City could discuss it then.

Mr. Lloyd stated spirits of wine is an archaic term for purified alcohol. How that fits
into distilleries he was not sure but apparently that is a term not necessarily related to
wine making although it might also not be a current term but may be in State
Legislature somewhere.

Chair Murphy asked what the intent of the phrase being proposed on lines 25 and 26
was.

Mr. Lloyd thought it was from other Statutes or Code listed in that fashion about
distilleries and not necessarily to include wine making or some sort of spirits from
wines.

Chair Murphy believed Mr. Lloyd’s explanation meant sense to him.
The Commission agreed.

Member Sparby felt at that point, if it is antiquated language, he would be all right
with getting rid of it as well.

Member Bull stated in regard to the Tasting Room, one of the items he brought up at
the last meeting, he did not see addressed and was not sure how to address it or word
it and in the distillery, the distillery may be making a primary liquor such as a gin but
in their tasting room the distillery serves mixed drinks with various liquors and the
other liquor should not have to be made at the distillery as well. He did not know if
the City wanted a primary ingredient produced by the distillery or how to word it to
make sense in the definition. He was trying to be not so specific to lock things down
and cause trouble in the future.

Member Daire asked if that would turn a tasting room into a bar.

Member Bull stated this would be like a tap room but for a distillery.
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Member Daire stated if it is intended for the consumption or hard liquor made into
various kinds of cocktails, is a bar equivalent to a tasting room.

Member Kimble thought a Tasting Room was intended to showcase whatever the
distillery is producing. She wondered if a sentence could be added that it doesn’t
mean there won’t be other spirits mixed with that which is distilled on the property.

Mr. Paschke noted he would find some type of wording to fit what was discussed.

Member Bull stated on lines 38 and 39, there was discussion on the location of a patio
and it being on the front or side or the back if that was the property. These lines
indicate the patio needs to be at “the furthest away from any adjacent residential zone
or use.” There could be a parking lot in the back of the building so the patio is not the
furthest away from the side and he thought that was something the City would still
want to permit. He did not agree with the wording.

Chair Murphy thought the Commission talked about this last time and the wording on
line 38 “Where appropriate and applicable...” and as he read the sentence, the first
choice, if can be done is to put it the farthest away but if it can’t be done, it is all right
because it is not appropriate or applicable if the layout does not permit that.

Member Bull thought it left open “for appropriate and applicable” to interpretation.
Chair Murphy asked Mr. Paschke if that was the intent.

Mr. Paschke stated that was his understanding. There is the second sentence which
requires it to be “...25 feet or more from a residentially zoned or used property” as
well so the two work together and allow staff to be able to work with someone on
where the patio should be located. Keep in mind this might be a pre-existing site that
has a number of challenges. He thought the Commission talked previously about the
“appropriate and applicable” which is consistent with existing design standards the
City currently has in the Code that is enforced. He believed the Commission felt that
was appropriate to have it remain in the structure of this requirement.

Member Bull stated lines 48 and 49 talks about the “residentially zoned or used
property”, if there is a property that isn’t zoned residential but happens to have a
resident, what would happen if a resident started to use a property that was not zoned
residential next to a tap room. Would the tap room then not be in compliance or
would it be in compliance because it was at the time it started.

Mr. Paschke stated residential use property means that currently it is in residential
use, not that somebody goes into a commercial building and uses it residentially
because that is not an allowed us. It would have to be something that is in place at the
time this proposed use comes forward. These standards would not apply if a property
changed or was rezoned because that is after the fact. This use, the proposed tap
room or outdoor patio area would be then considered pre-existing, non-conforming
because something next to it came in after the fact.
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Member Sparby stated on line 15 and 16, he thought the wording should be updated
similar to the other language previously discussed for the sentence “...of beer or other
beverages made from malt by fermentation”. Additionally, when brew pubs are
talked about it goes into malt liquor and he thought updating that to the language the
Commission came up with might be a good idea there as well. Thinking malt liquor
would fall under the beer or something brewed from malt by fermentation as well.

He thought that would be a catch all that could be used.

The Commission agreed.

Chair Murphy thought the wording was fairly close. He asked the Commission for
changes to Table 1019-1.

Member Bull thought per some email received from residents that there should be
some discussion for the parking in Table 1019-1. He stated it looks the wording in
the table is that patio occupancy is additive to indoor occupancy as calculating the
number of parking space. One thought he had was if it would be appropriate not to be
additive because people would be sitting out on the patio other than sitting indoors.

Chair Murphy thought there could be patrons sitting in both places if the weather was
conducive.

Member Bull thought there could be but did not feel it would be at capacity. For
instance, if a place held forty people and twenty could be put on the patio, he did not
think maximum capacity would be hit of both at the same time. He wondered if it
was a better way to calculate the number of parking spaces that are applicable, or the
density numbers used. Is there a reason to have a credit for bike parking spots. The
City is trying to encourage neighborhood businesses where people have walkability
and bike-ability to them. Member Bull asked whether there is some allocation that
should be put to that.

Mr. Paschke stated from his perspective, having a parking requirement for patios is
something that will probably be given serious consideration with the updated zoning
ordinance. There are a number of them and during the course of the six to eight
months there are pressures on all of those uses that have outdoor seating areas on the
parking areas and those neighborhoods and that is throughout Roseville. From his
perspective, the current seats inside the building would also cover seats outside for a
minimum parking standard. There are many sites that it is not the case and end up
having quite a few additional vehicles that are required because of the outdoor seating
area on a site. In some instances, it has been problematic, and he thought the goal
was to really look at this and try to figure out better ways to have minimum standards
for all of the different types of uses and the outdoor area should not be considered any
different than the indoor area when in use. He did not know how to split it up during
the winter months but never the less, there should be a parking ratio for it which is
why Staff proposed it in the table.
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Member Bull stated that was one of the reasons why he thought the City should raise
the parking requirement on the indoor because that will be a year-round number
without any fluctuation of a patio and at the times a patio will be used it is more
conducive to walk or bike to an establishment.

Member Sparby thought the Commission received some good communication this
week from members of the public as well and a big component of the Comprehensive
Plan was talking about walkability and now the City is proposing a requirement here
that is going to essentially force a small taproom or something of that nature to build
a gigantic parking lot and then people will need to walk through gigantic parking lots
to get to these small local taprooms. The City needs to keep that in mind when
discussing this. He noted there needs to be one parking space for each employee at
the maximum capacity of that facility. There also needs to be one parking spot for
every two seats plus one parking spot for every three patio seats, if there are a lot of
tables in the facility there is going to be a gigantic parking lot that will be forced upon
the local taprooms and he thought, as already seen, that no one will come with those
requirements. He thought the Commission needed to take a closer look at this and
potentially revisit. Maybe put some kind of requirements in but taprooms in
Minneapolis do not have any parking spots. He thought this requirement was too
excess to impose on the small business owners.

Member Daire asked what the rationale was for having one space for two seats inside
and one space for three seats outside. He thought the City would want to be kept
consistent.

Mr. Paschke thought the rationale is that a taproom is not like a restaurant, the
taproom doesn’t serve food, there are closer seating where people congregate.
Theoretically there could be a high volume of people in the building. He thought it
was noble that people are going to walk or bike to these facilities, but he was not
certain that the majority of them will. He thought the concern given to the City and
where these are to be located within the community and its adjacency to residential
areas more so than industrial or very large commercial areas, like in Minneapolis or
St. Paul these standards are most appropriate. He noted he was just the planner that
looks at things from a much higher level and looks into a lot of stuff. If the Planning
Commission sees things differently, the items can be modified. His personal feeling
from reviewing this is that all of those requirements in the table are not over
burdening for someone who actually is having a production facility, having people
show up and having outdoor patio seating and having a lot people inside in a taproom
sitting down drinking their wares and from his perspective are necessary in order to
provide ample parking for that use because the majority of people are not going to
walk to these facilities, at least not in the beginning. Many people will drive.

Member Kimble asked what the parking requirement was for a restaurant.

Mr. Paschke stated a restaurant’s requirement is all based on seating. It is one space
for every three seats.
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Member Bull asked if there was an idea for seating and employee parking for the
Culture Works space that was brought forward.

Mr. Paschke stated he was not sure but from the top of his head, looking at the
number of seats in the building and given the same requirement as a restaurant, it
would have required seven spaces because that is how the current code reads.

Member Sparby thought additionally something to consider is the Planning
Commission is setting the minimum standard, which is the absolute bare minimum
and seems high target to him.

Member Bull asked if the City takes employees into consideration under any other
classification.

Mr. Paschke believed the City did but did not know off hand which classifications
they are.

Member Bull noted he was struggling with this item.

Chair Murphy stated he was struggling as well. The City wants to be business
friendly but on the other hand if the bar is set too low then there will be parking on
the street, traffic obstruction, and noise in the neighborhood so he thought there was a
significant downside also if the standard is set too low.

Member Daire asked if the City had any local patronage numbers that relate either to
tables or seats in terms of how many people are coming by car. He wondered if there
are any studies.

Mr. Paschke indicated the City did not have any information like that.

Member Daire asked if these are approximations being made. The City is stating that
a micro-brewery, tasting room or taproom is kind of like a restaurant so the City
wants to apply the same criteria for parking to these as the City does to a restaurant.

Mr. Paschke stated that was correct. Most people are going to drive, there will not be
any food served and these will not function like a restaurant, so the City is seeking a
higher standard from a taproom then from a restaurant.

Member Daire stated the thing he is driving towards is the City wants to be relatively
uniform in the requirements or if there is deviation from those the City should have
very good and substantiated reason for doing so, so the City is not dragged into court
based on arbitrary and capricious standards. If these standards are some that are
current in other suburbs or Minneapolis, he would feel the City would be on more
solid ground, but he did not know whether that is the case or not. He thought if other
cities were applying to similar kinds of facilities the City could use that as a rationale
for adopting that standard for parking. He indicated he would feel more comfortable
and he personally did not want to get the City into a situation where the City is
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brought to court for having parking standards or other things that are not substantiated
or backed up by practice.

Mr. Paschke stated the Commission is given the broadest discretion to design
standards the way the Commission feels is appropriate to address this situation. The
City does not need to follow any other municipality because that municipality may
not have followed some other municipality when creating their standards. The
Commission has to look at it and determine whether or not the Commission feels that
these appropriate for that particular uses it is addressing. If the Commission is not,
then it can be modified and sent forward to the City Council. It is not being arbitrary
and capricious to come with a standard the Commission feels is appropriate for the
City.

Member Kimble asked if the City ever had different minimum parking requirements
where one of these kinds of uses might be adjacent to residential versus in a
commercial versus in a more industrial area and can staff differentiate.

Mr. Paschke was not sure if the question could be answered. He thought the
uniqueness of Roseville is that most all of the commercial areas are adjacent to
residential areas unless in the Rosedale area and the heart of the core. That is
probably the only area that does not lie in direct proximity except on the north side of
the Rosedale core. Everywhere else the rest of the commercial and industrial areas
are somehow, someway in close proximity to residential whether high or low density
residential.

Member Sparby thought another thing he gathered from the email the Commission
received from the public was that Bent Distillery would require a minimum of 57
parking spots. He felt that was a pretty small operation and would require almost 60
parking spots. He thought it would be tough for them to even locate in Roseville
under these standards. He saw this as a solution looking for a problem right now. He
did not think it was a problem and the Commission was trying to come up with a
cohesive, comprehensive piece of the Ordinance to cover this and he felt the City has
already covered it very well. He thought the parking standards will need to be seen
organically as it develops and then later on if standards are needed the City can
impose them depending on how the City sees businesses pop up. He thought the City
needed to leave some discretion to the business owners. He thought imposing any
type of standard at this point without enough information will frankly discourage any
business from coming to Roseville and organizing under these Ordinances. He stated
he would like to see this left out of the equation for now and revisit it at a later date.
He would like to move forward with everything else but leave the parking standards
out of the Ordinance for now. That way the Ordinance would be solid, and the
Commission can move forward with the other comprehensive program.

Member Daire stated lacking something the Commission can compare this
requirement to, staff indicated for restaurants the requirement is one parking space for
two seats, there are a lot of restaurants with outdoor seating, so he wondered if the
City applied the standard of one parking spot for every three seats.
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Mr. Paschke stated it was just the opposite. Anything pre-existing would not apply.
This is a new requirement in which the City would be moving forward with.

Member Daire stated in any event, whether it is going to be three seats per space or
two seats per space, the City should be consistent. He stated he would be challenged
to see why outdoor space should be allocated any differently than indoor space.

Member Bull thought the restaurant requirement was one space per every three seats.
Mr. Paschke indicated that was correct.

Member Bull stated his fear of not addressing this is the Commission is not the
decision body, it goes to the City Council and he thought it behooves the Commission
to give the Council some guidance. The more guidance the Commission can give the
Council, the better it is going to be for them to make the decisions. He thought. Like
anything, this can change, and he would like to see the City be less restrictive than
more restrictive to start with. He suggested this be consistent with the restaurant
capacity where the City requires one space for every three seats. If residential on-
street parking becomes an issue the Commission may need address it to higher
standards or have some no parking zones on the streets or something to mitigate but
he thought the City needed to be business friendly and try to have something that is
open because the City does not know where this is going to go or what the parameters
are. That way the Commission can give the City Council some guidance and be
consistent with the restaurant capacity and move forward.

Member Kimble asked if there was the additional employee requirement with the
restaurant code.

Mr. Paschke indicated he did not have the code in front of him, but he did not believe
it spoke to an employee number. His suggestion would be to at least have a parking
requirement because if the City does not have one it will be very difficult for staff to
work with businesses if there was not a minimum standard for them to utilize.
Whatever the Commission decides to come up with staff will move forward with.

Member Sparby thought that Commissioner Bull brought up an excellent point about
providing some guidance to the City Council. The one thing he would note is that he
feels like the taprooms are different because people may stop in for one beer and stay
a short amount of time versus a restaurant where a person would sit down and have a
meal. He thought more parking was appropriate because there will be less coming
and going from the establishment. He would like to see the minimum standard be one
for every four seats because then there would be one vehicle for a four-top table,
which is industry standard. The one for four would set the minimum requirement a
little higher. He thought there was a direct correlation there between table and
vehicle size. He would like to see it a little higher because then the business owner
can come in and add parking spots if needed but that sets the minimum standard a
little less stringent than a restaurant for the reasons he articulated.
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Member Kimble stated one of the things that struck her that she thought was
important is that it seems like the norm for the millennials is taking an Uber wherever
they go so the people do not drink and drive. She thought that seemed to be the norm
and would push up against the issue for more parking.

Member Bull stated a taproom could also be an off sale where someone stops in to
pick up a growler to take home and not stay to have a drink. He indicated he was not
opposed to the one for four.

Member Groff understood Commissioner Daire’s point of keeping consistency. He
thought there was some value to that. He also saw Commissioner Kimble’s point of
view as well because he hoped people were becoming more responsible with drinking
and driving. He thought there needed to be a recommendation to the City Council but
for less parking than what is required in the Code being proposed.

MOTION

Member Sparby moved, seconded by Member Bull, to reword Table 1019-1
Minimum Parking Standards to read: One space for every four spaces in a
taproom/tasting room.

Member Daire asked if that would include employee parking.
Chair Murphy indicated it would not.

Member Goff stated one concern he would have is would the City be able to address
concerns or problems in the future quickly or is it going to be that the business is
already there and would not apply to them. He did not want to create a problem
before it can be solved.

Chair Murphy did not know how to address that concern, but the City has a process
and it takes time to address issues.

Member Sparby thought the City also wanted to set it against a parking standard that
is so high that the business cannot ever be proposed for a Conditional Use or anything
like that.

Ayes: 6
Nays: 0
Motion carried.

Chair Murphy asked if the Commission had any other comments on the tables.
Member Bull stated looking back at what the Commission has recently done with

changing the tables from not-permitted to conditional and wondered why the City
would not want all of these various uses to be not permitted versus conditional. He
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stated this would leave open the possibility that these uses can be considered by the
City.

Member Bull stated in Table 1005-1, Neighborhood Business, he understood not
allowing a brewery because of the size but a micro-brewery/distillery could be a
small local business and tasting room/taproom could also be very small. He thought
the condition could be the size of the operation and could fitting to a neighborhood
business and if the Commission were to make that conditional then those types of
businesses could be given consideration.

Mr. Paschke thought those changes were what was proposed at the last meeting and
accepted with the changes (in blue). There is only one change as it relates to the
tables that comes from that meeting. He thought the second point has to do with
impact and he thought discussion and recommendation was the City did not want to
impact neighborhood businesses because those are small nodes, mostly directly
adjacent to single family residential homes and the goal based on the information
staff received through the Culture Works project was that was a great concern and is
why this was proposed as is. If it is the Commissions desire to change that staff will
make the change and move it forward.

Mr. Paschke stated Conditional means that a business can move forward and can be a
difficult bar sometimes at least from planning division standpoint and or Planning
Commission standpoint to look at a project and deny it if there are not a lot of
conditions tied to those projects versus keeping it not permitted and allowing things
that might be impactful to be in high business districts which are larger business
properties and perhaps in not close proximity to residential.

Member Kimble thought it would be interesting to survey the residents of Roseville
because to Commissioner Bull’s point, many of these small taprooms and micro-
breweries are cropping up in residential neighborhoods across St. Paul and
Minneapolis and as far as she can see most people seem to like to walk to them.